## CMS Includes Several Changes in CY 2022 OPPS Proposed Rule

On July 19, 2021, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) released the proposed rule for the Outpatient Prospective Payment System (OPPS) and Ambulatory Surgery Centers (ASCs) for calendar year (CY) 2022. The proposed rule builds on President Joe Biden's July 9, 2021 executive order on "Promoting Competition in the American Economy," as it relates to increasing access and price transparency in the healthcare industry. In a press release regarding the proposed rule, CMS stated their commitment to addressing the persistent health inequities in the U.S. and finding opportunities to improve data collection that will lead to policy changes to help meet the health needs of patients.<sup>2</sup> This year, the rule specifically proposes to increase outpatient payments, increase price transparency, reverse the elimination of the inpatient-only (IPO) list, and update the ASC-covered procedure list.

### Payment Rate Updates

For CY 2022, CMS proposes to increase OPPS payment rates to hospital outpatient departments (HOPD) that meet specific quality reporting criteria by 2.3% – calculated from the proposed hospital inpatient market basket percentage increase of 2.5% *minus* the proposed productivity adjustment of 0.2%.<sup>3</sup> However, CMS proposes to continue the 2% statutory reduction for hospitals that fail to meet certain quality reporting requirements by applying a 0.9805 factor (also called "reporting factor") to all payments and copayments.<sup>4</sup> CMS estimates that it will provide approximately \$82.7 billion in total payments to OPPS providers in 2022, a \$10.8 billion increase from 2021.<sup>5</sup>

ASCs that meet the required quality criteria will also receive proposed payment rate increases of 2.3%, by way of the same calculation described above for OPPS payment rates.<sup>6</sup> CMS estimates that it will provide approximately \$5.16 billion in total payments to ASCs in 2022, a \$20 million decrease from 2021 Medicare payments.<sup>7</sup>

#### Price Transparency

On January 1, 2021, the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule went into effect, wherein all U.S. hospitals are required to provide online pricing information in a clear, accessible manner and make the information available in two ways: "as a comprehensive machine-readable file with all items and services," and "in a display of

shoppable services in a consumer-friendly format." The Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule was prompted by provisions in the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) and an executive order from former President Trump on "Improving Price and Quality Transparency." An economic report to the former president found that less than half of healthcare services are "shoppable," meaning consumers were likely not able to compare and choose providers based on price and quality or determine when and where they could receive care. <sup>10</sup> The opaque nature of pricing and quality in the U.S. healthcare market has often been viewed as a market failure, preventing consumers from making an educated decision and consequently hindering competition.

Several months after the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule took effect, current President Biden issued an executive order on "Promoting Competition in the American Economy" that addressed price transparency and increasing competition in the U.S. healthcare sector. 11 While the order did not change any current laws, it did direct the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to address the lack of competition that has led to price increases and quality decreases. 12

Consequently, in its CY 2022 proposed rule, CMS is taking into consideration not only Biden's executive order but also comments from patients that hospitals have not complied with the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule since the beginning of 2021.<sup>13</sup> First, CMS explained their concern that hospitals may be embedding code in their web pages to prevent them from being indexed by search engines.<sup>14</sup> CMS proposes to prohibit the use of "blocking codes" or any methods that prevent search engines from displaying pricing in search results. 15 Second, due to numerous hospitals' noncompliance, CMS proposes to modify the civil monetary penalties (CMP) associated with the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule. 16 The proposed approach would maintain the current CMP for smaller hospitals of 30 beds or less with a minimum fine of \$300 per day for noncompliance, or a maximum annual charge of \$109,500 per hospital.<sup>17</sup> However, larger hospitals of 30 beds or more may be charged \$10 per bed per day (capped at \$5,500 per day), or a maximum annual charge of \$2,007,500 per hospital. 18 CMS also proposes including additional criteria that could increase or decrease a hospital's CMP,

such as hospital revenue; the nature, scope, severity, and duration of noncompliance; and, the hospital's reason for noncompliance. <sup>19</sup> If finalized, the CMP for hospitals in violation of the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule would take effect January 1, 2022. <sup>20</sup>

#### Elimination of the Inpatient-Only (IPO) List

In the CY 2021 OPPS final rule, CMS decided to eliminate the IPO list over a three-year period.<sup>21</sup> The IPO list was first established in 2000 alongside the OPPS to ensure Medicare would still pay for inpatient services that were too clinically complex to perform in an outpatient setting.<sup>22</sup> In 2021, the first phase of elimination sought to remove nearly 300 of the 1,740 services included in this list.<sup>23</sup> Due to numerous stakeholder comments opposing the elimination of the IPO list, CMS proposes to halt the elimination of the list and add back the 298 services that were removed in CY 2021.<sup>24</sup> Patient safety concerns are the primary reason for CMS's termination of the IPO list phase-out, as the change occurred without evaluating if each procedure could be safely removed from the list.25 Among some of the procedures to be eliminated in the first phase were musculoskeletal procedures such as limb amputation, invasive spinal procedures, and repair of fractures for major joints.26 While CMS proposes to add the eliminated procedures back to the IPO list for CY 2022, it is still looking to narrow the IPO list. CMS is asking for stakeholder feedback on whether to maintain the initial objective to eliminate the list over a longer period, or to significantly scale back the list so that IPOdesignated procedures align with current standards.<sup>27</sup>

## Elimination of ASC-Covered Procedures

Similarly, CMS proposes to eliminate services from the ASC-covered procedure list (ASC CPL), reversing decisions that were implemented in the CY 2021 OPPS final rule. In the current final rule, CMS revised safety criteria and adopted a new notification process in which public suggestions were accepted for surgical procedures to be added to the ASC CPL. 28 Under the current criteria, 267 procedures have been added to the ASC CPL,<sup>29</sup> which has major impacts on merger and acquisition trends for hospitals that left the urgent care setting and acquired ASCs.30 For CY 2022, CMS proposes to eliminate 258 of the 267 procedures added in 2021, update safety criteria, and change the notification process to a formal stakeholder nomination process that would begin in CY 2023.31 Additionally, CMS requests stakeholder comments to reinstate the proposed 258 procedures if they meet the new safety criteria.<sup>32</sup>

#### Quality Reporting Changes

To improve measurement and reporting of quality of care, CMS proposes four actions for the Hospital Outpatient Quality Reporting (OQR) Program and two actions for the ASC Quality Reporting (ASCQR) Program. First, CMS proposes the Hospital OQR Program to adopt three new measures, remove two measures, mandate reports for two currently voluntary or suspended measures, and update Hospital OQR Program validation policies to reduce provider burden.<sup>33</sup> Notably, one of the new measures CMS proposes to adopt includes the measurement and reporting of the vaccination status of healthcare personnel for COVID-19.34 Second, CMS proposes the ASCOR Program to adopt the same COVID-19 vaccination measurement mentioned previously, and mandate reports for six currently voluntary or suspended measures.<sup>35</sup> Additionally, CMS is seeking stakeholder feedback for several revisions and additional measurements for reporting health disparities and ways to address these social risk factors.

#### Stakeholder Responses

Stakeholders' reactions to the changes in the 2022 OPPS proposed rule were a mixed bag. Most stakeholders, including the American Hospital Association (AHA) and America's Essential Hospitals (AEH), agreed with CMS on the need to increase price transparency, but have conflicting opinions on enforcement regulations. Many stakeholders believe that CMS should not be increasing penalties for noncompliance with all the reversals they are proposing to implement in the CY 2022 rule. However, the AHA was "pleased that CMS...proposes to roll back two problematic policies it advanced last year," in regard to halting the elimination of the IPO list and adding back ASC-covered procedures that were removed last year.<sup>36</sup> Ambulatory Surgery Center Association (ASCA) CEO Bill Prentice similarly supported the reversal of the IPO list elimination and the re-addition of ASC procedures.<sup>37</sup> Additionally, ASCA showed support for the new measures proposed for the ASCQR Program, such as the COVID-19 vaccination among healthcare personnel measure.38

#### Conclusion

For a majority of products and services in the U.S., consumers are aware of the actual price, which allows them to competently assess their options and make an educated decision. However, the U.S. healthcare sector does not operate under these standards because of the third party payor system and information asymmetry between providers and patients. The main theme of the CY 2022 OPPS proposed rule stems from President Biden's executive order to increase price transparency, access, and quality. While the potential impacts for the CY 2022 OPPS proposed rule have yet to be determined, monetary penalizations and payment cuts are likely to cause contention in the U.S. health industry in 2022. CMS will receive comments and information on requested topics until September 17, 2021.<sup>39</sup>

 "Healthcare News: Biden Administration Aims to Strengthen Competition Through Issuance of Sweeping Executive Order" By Brian Hayles and Najla Long, Bradley Arant Boult Cumming LLP, July 19, 2021, https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/healthcare-news-biden-

administration-8371981/ (Accessed 7/21/21).

- 2 "CMS Proposes Rule to Increase Price Transparency, Access to Care, Safety & Health Equity" Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/pressreleases/cms-proposes-rule-increase-price-transparency-accesscare-safety-health-equity (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 3 "Medicare Program: Hospital Outpatient Prospective Payment and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment Systems and Quality Reporting Programs; Price Transparency of Hospital Standard Charges; etc." Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, unpublished version, https://publicinspection.federalregister.gov/2021-15496.pdf (Accessed 7/20/21), p. 12.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 *Ibid*, p. 15.
- While fee schedule factor increase, total payments still decreased by \$20 million due to changes in enrollment, beneficiary utilization, and case-mix. *Ibid*, p. 12, 15.
- 8 "Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule, By Rhonda Sheppard and Terri Postma, Medicare Learning Networking, December 8, 2020, https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2020-12-08-hospital-presentation.pdf (Accessed 7/21/21), p. 4.
- "Economic Report of the President: Together with the Annual Report of the Council of Economic Advisers" The White House, March 2019, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ERP-2019/pdf/ERP-2019.pdf (Accessed 7/21/21), p. 205.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 "FACT SHEET: Executive Order on Promoting Competition in the American Economy" The White House, July 9, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/07/09/fact-sheet-executive-order-on-promoting-competition-in-the-american-economy/ (Accessed 7/26/21).
- 12 Ibia
- 13 "Executive Order on Promoting Competition in the American Economy" The White House, July 9, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/07/09/fact-sheet-executive-order-on-promoting-competition-in-the-american-economy/ (Accessed 7/21/21).
- 14 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, unpublished version, https://publicinspection.federalregister.gov/2021-15496.pdf (Accessed 7/20/21), p. 749.
- 15 Ibid, p. 753.
- 16 *Ibid*, p. 743.
- 17 "CY 2022 Medicare Hospital Outpatient Prospective Payment System and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment System Proposed Rule (CMS-1753-P)" Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cy-2022-medicare-hospital-outpatient-prospective-payment-system-and-ambulatory-surgical-center (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-proposesrule-increase-price-transparency-access-care-safety-healthequity (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 *Ibid*.

- 22 "OPPS Final Rule Issued, Heralding Beginning of the End for Inpatient-Only List" By Mark Spivey, ICD10 Monitor, December 3, 2020, https://www.icd10monitor.com/opps-final-rule-issued-heralding-beginning-of-the-end-for-inpatient-only-list (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 23 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, unpublished version, https://publicinspection.federalregister.gov/2021-15496.pdf (Accessed 7/20/21), p. 13.
- 24 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cy-2022-medicare-hospital-outpatient-prospective-payment-system-and-ambulatory-surgical-center (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 25 Ibid
- 26 Spivey, December 3, 2020.
- 27 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-proposesrule-increase-price-transparency-access-care-safety-healthequity (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 28 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cy-2022-medicare-hospital-outpatient-prospective-payment-system-and-ambulatory-surgical-center (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 29 Medicare outlines surgical procedures it will pay for surgical procedures in ASCs unless they meet certain exclusion criteria, such as inclusion on the IPO list, the surgery is requires monitoring overnight, or the surgery is emergent or lifethreatening. "Medicare Payments: ASC List Exclusion Criteria" Ambulatory Surgery Center Association, updated January 1, 2021,
  - https://www.ascassociation.org/asca/federalregulations/medicare payments/facilityfee/exclusioncriteria (Accessed 7/222/21).
- 30 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, unpublished version, https://public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2021-15496.pdf (Accessed 7/20/21), p. 16; "CMS proposes increasing penalties for hospitals not meeting price transparency rule" By Robert King, Fierce Healthcare, July 19, 2021, https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/cms-proposes-increasing-penalties-for-hospitals-not-meeting-price-transparency-rule (Accessed 7/20/21).
- 31 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, unpublished version, https://public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2021-15496.pdf (Accessed 7/20/21), p. 16.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Ibid, p. 607-611.
- 34 *Ibid*.
- 35 Ibid, p. 612.
- 36 "In OPPS rule, CMS proposes to boost payment rates by 2.3%, make modifications to price transparency rule" American Hospital Association, July 19, 2021, https://www.aha.org/news/news/2021-07-19-opps-rule-cms-proposes-boost-payment-rates-23-make-modifications-price (Accessed 7/21/21).
- 37 "2022 Proposed Medicare Payment Rule Released" Ambulatory Surgery Center Association, July 20, 2021, https://www.ascassociation.org/asca/aboutus/latestnews/newsarc hive/newsarchive2021/july2021/202107medicare2022proposedp aymentrule (Accessed 7/21/202).
- 38 *Ibid*.
- 39 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, July 19, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/cy-2022-medicare-hospital-outpatient-prospective-payment-system-and-ambulatory-surgical-center (Accessed 7/20/21).



# (800)FYI - VALU

Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- Clients & Projects
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

## **HCC Services**

- Valuation Consulting
- <u>Commercial</u> <u>Reasonableness</u> Opinions
- Commercial Payor Reimbursement Benchmarking
- <u>Litigation Support & Expert Witness</u>
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u> Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- Certificate of Need
- ACO Value Metrics
  & Capital Formation
- Strategic Consulting
- <u>Industry Research</u> <u>Services</u>



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "*The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition*" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peer-reviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC, where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions, and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services.

She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's The Value Examiner and of the American Health Lawyers Association's (AHLA's) Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law. Additionally, she is the current Chair of the American Bar Association's (ABA) Young Lawyers Division (YLD) Health Law Committee and the YLD Liaison for the ABA Health Law Section's Membership Committee. She has previously presented before the ABA, NACVA, and the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC).

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the Journal of Health Law & Policy.



Daniel J. Chen, MSF, CVA, focuses on developing Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen holds the Certified Valuation Analyst

(CVA) designation from NACVA.



Janvi R. Shah, MSF, serves as Senior Financial Analyst of HCC. Mrs. Shah holds a M.S. in Finance from Washington University Saint Louis. She develops fair market value and commercial reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams

and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams.